Faculty Senate

Monday, May 7, 2007

SU 313, 4:00 – 5:30 pm

APPROVED 05/22/07

Attending: Lee Ayers, Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Claire Cross, Terry DeHay, Daniel DeNeui, Linda Hilligoss, Sandra Holstein, Julie Kochanek, Jean Maxwell, Kathleen McNeill, Gregory Miller, Michael Parker, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Kay Sagmiller, Matt Stillman, Daniel Wilson, Kemble Yates
Absent: Brian Greig, Emily Miller-Francisco, Nick Young, William Hughes, Sarah Ann Hones

Visitors: Mary Cullinan, Earl Potter, Mada Morgan, John Sollinger, Jonathan Eldridge, James Main, Mary Jane Cedar Face, Laura O’Bryon, Josie Wilson, Dale Vidmar, Laura Jones, Priscilla Hunter, Barbara Scott, Eric Levin, Adam Elson, Jamie Vener, Dan Morris, Donna Mills.

I. Lee Ayers moved and Claire Cross seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the April 16, 2007 meeting of the Faculty Senate.  The motion passed unanimously.

II. Announcements

A. Mada Morgan: May 24th will be the second annual USEM Symposium.  
1. 600 USEM students participating.  
2. If you have a class with many USEM students in it, please consider excusing

their absence for presenting, and think about letting all your classes participate.

III. Remarks from President Cullinan

A. The President does two community breakfasts each spring.  The second is tomorrow morning.  The first’s theme was Medford, and how we can partner with the Rogue Valley Manor.  Tomorrow the theme is civic engagement.  

B. President Cullinan spent Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday in Salem presenting to the 
Board on SOU’s “portfolio.”  

1. It went really well and it was 20 minutes long.  The Board is very sympathetic to 
us, they like what we’re doing and want to be supportive.  

2. We also presented SOU’s Quarterly Management Report, and our fund balance 
is 2.3%, very low.  

a. We are trying to end the year at 3%.  

b. The Board wants us to be at 10%, so they are concerned that we are in 
the danger zone.  

c. They understand we are not the only institution in this situation: Oregon 
State will be taking heavy cuts, and Eastern will be in trouble soon with 
enrollments down at least ten percent for next year.  

C. President Cullinan will be on the “portfolio” committee [more on this in Provost’s 
comments].

IV. Remarks from Provost Potter

A. The Board’s Strategic Planning Committee has four ad hoc subcommittees

1. The portfolio committee influences the mix of programs they will approve.  

a. The Provost’s Council has been asked for a moratorium on all new 
programs for the portfolio committee’s consideration.  

b. Provost’s Council agreed that all new programs currently in the pipeline 
could go through (such as SOU’s Masters in Theater and undergraduate 
Outdoor Leadership that will come before the Council in June).  After that, 
no new program proposals submitted before the end of the year. 

c. The Board did agree to allow a certain number of strategic exceptions 
like our education proposal with RCC meant to counter Concordia, and the 
MBA where the local business community is telling us yes we have 
compelling market demand.  

d. New programs are expected to clearly reflect their actual cost.  The 
Board is skeptical of arguments like “This will not cost us anything.”  We 
must document the resources required, the market the program will 
address, and its fit within our portfolio.  Now the portfolio process will have a 
real impact on universities.  

e. Dan Rubenson: Does the moratorium apply to certificates, minors?  

i. Potter: Anything that requires Board approval – minors do not, 
certificates do.

f. Rubenson: The Board has told us be entrepreneurial, but don’t bring any 
new product to market.

i. Potter: Some of the more entrepreneurial members of the Board 
did not want creativity to be stifled, so that is where the strategic 
exceptions came from.  They’re worried about mission creep and 
uncontrolled expansion, but they want us to address market needs, 
so we must balance those two.

g. McNeill: As the Board looks at SOU’s portfolio, could they be asking us to 
eliminate programs they see as inconsistent with our mission?  

i. Potter: Board members differ on this.  The Board applauded the 
President’s presentation of our focus and our balance, so that is a 
strong endorsement of who we are.  President Cullinan’s 
presentation explained why we are the way we are, providing more 
context and connection than other presentations, and made clear 
who we are not and why and the role of our partners.

2.  Governance committee

a. “The worse the funding is, the more drastic measures the Board is likely 
to take.”  

b. The governance subcommittee is building a number of scenarios to deal
 with different scenarios we might be facing in the fall.

3. Portland committee.  

4. Access committee, which is important to us because of our mission.

V. Faculty Senate Vice-Chair Report from Dan DeNeui for Greg Miller

A. Kemble Yates explained why we can’t vote on the grievance issue.

B. We had a long discussion about the hole in the Bylaws about the selection of the 
Associate Dean.

C. President Cullinan and Kemble Yates updated us on the Salem lobbying day/testifying 
day.  There seems to be general support for higher ed and legislators seem to be getting 
the message.

D. President Cullinan mentioned that Senator Atkinson will be crafting a letter for the Southern Oregon delegation to sign, but we’re not sure if that has happened yet.  
1. Cullinan: I have seen a draft of it now.

E. We had a long discussion about recommendations for the President’s report to the

 OUS Board, and how to modify the message based on lessons learned from previous 
presentations.

F. We discussed the sense of community at SOU in relation to mission and vision of the 
university.

VI. Student Senate Report from Nick Young/Brian Greig

A. Lee Ayers will talk with them as stated last time.

VII. University Assessment Committee Recommendations (Action Item)

A. Matt Stillman moved and Julie Kochanek seconded the motion to approve the April 
16th version of the University Assessment Committee Recommendations.  

B. Terry DeHay: Everybody is in favor of assessment, but there are questions about 
creating “Raider Raters” – how many faculty would that be, and what would their 
relationship be to what is already happening in classrooms?  Is this a separate group?  


1. Kochanek: Raider Raters work currently on USEM, doing assessments as the 


students enter and at the end of the year.  The vision is to expand that format to 


look at work coming in at junior plan time and at exit.  
2. Kochanek cont’d: This would be a stepping-stone to help faculty across campus 
get trained to do this, but they are not going to go classroom to classroom saying 
are you doing your assessment adequately.  
3. Vidmar: In USEM, they’ve been rating a diagnostic essay, and we want to 
expand to three different levels.  And then to have that spanned out over seven 
years to track trends.

C. DeHay: Where would the standards come from?  Who generates the rubric?  


1. Kochanek: USEM has generated their rubrics.  
2. Vidmar: The University Studies Foundational Goal proficiencies are supposed to 
be carried out and extended throughout the curriculum, but we don’t currently have 
a rubric for expectations at 300-level and at exit level.  
3. Sagmiller: We can decide what direction we want to go as an institution.  There 
is a hope that these things [assessment and faculty development] would dovetail 
nicely.  
4. Vidmar: The CTLA figures to be a key player to make this all happen.  
5. Sagmiller: Professional development must go hand in hand with institutional 
development.  
6. Holstein: This is start-up money.  The sampling will be fairly small for CLA to 
trace their development (100 students).  How many USEM students go through 
the diagnostic process?  
a. Mada Morgan: 700.  
b. Sagmiller: The homegrown model traces 33% from the initial diagnostic 
essay.  There will be some departments that might be on board sooner, 
trying to sample at 300-level and at exit.  
7. Sagmiller: It can be viewed in the investment in the professional development of the faculty, and it is a good buy because it also does institutional assessment and improves our effectiveness.

D. The motion passed with two opposed and no abstentions.

VIII. Graduate Council Report (Discussion Item) 400/500 Exclusion Issue from Priscilla Hunter

A. We’ve been working on this issue for two years.  The structure has put those programs 
that depend on them (school area studies) at a disadvantage.

B. Parker: since we’re changing to the College of Arts and Sciences, what happens to 
grad programs that are now labeled school area?  
1. Hunter: People are going to have to work on changing the nomenclature.  A committee is being formed for that.  Earl, if we go with a different graduate structure, does that have to go forward to be approved?  
2. Potter: Up through the end of the 1990s, it was difficult for SOSC to get Master’s programs approved, and a lot of people still have the mindset that they won’t let us do this.  The school area degrees were used to camouflage a Master’s we thought we couldn’t get approved, such as American Band College which is really a Master’s in Band Conducting.  Now selective master’s programs are being approved as long as they are strategically appropriate, so we need to change our practice in this area.  So the Master’s in theater has been offered for four years as a school-area program, and now we are getting approval to offer a Master’s degree in Arts and Letters, but not Arts and Letters in Theater.  We cannot hide degrees under the Arts and Letters camouflage.  So now what happens to students who have graduated before we had approval to offer the degree?  We need to work out how to deal with the wording of their transcripts.
3. Josie Wilson: there was work on the possibility of a liberal arts Master’s program 
that brings together the three current school areas.  We do have some students 
interested in a generic design Master’s with a core infrastructure.  We should bring 
that back out to create an interdisciplinary Master’s degree.

a. Holstein: I was involved in masters in liberal studies.  The majors would 
not give credit to courses that were under liberal studies, so be cautioned 
about 
the history and issues raised.

C. Yates: The issue before us is how much to allow 400/500 level courses in the school 
area degree.  Is this intended for all 400/500 courses now and future, or just future?  


1. Hunter: It’s based on what departments send to us.  Starting last year, they 


have to explain how the 500 level is really graduate.   It is not about going to every 

class in every department and say justify how your 500-level is really graduate. 

D. Sagmiller: Add a box for how assignments will be assessed.
IX. Outdoor Adventure Leader Degree Proposal (Discussion Item) from Donna Mills

A. Donna Mills introduced her colleagues Jamie Vener and Adam Elson and Laura 
Jones.

B. Why would a new program be coming forward at this difficult time on campus?  
1. This has been part of the department’s vision for many years, especially given 
our region and the market data about growth and employment opportunities in this
 field, and it will increase enrollment to SOU.  
2. They wrote two different strategic initiatives, both approved and not funded.  
3. They believe they can do it at near zero cost.

C. This is a traditional academic program in the classroom with a field-based 
nontraditional aspect.

D. Pleva: Other schools that offer this?  
1. Mills: OSU Cascades in Bend – first 2 years at Central Oregon Community 
College, then last two years at Cascades Bend.  This one is all four years here at 
SOU.  We can address their concerns about vying for the same students.

E. Holstein: How many students do you expect to recruit?  
1. Mills: In the first year, we’re guessing 10-15 premajors with growth to 15-20 in 
the future.

F. Holstein: Do you need another faculty member? 
1. Mills: Yes, if we were to go up for accreditation in Year 3.  Or a part-time person 
to support the curriculum in Year 3.  The other costs are library resources: $28,000 
start up and $35,000 in following years.  Marketing with creativity could keep costs 
to a minimum.  We have an ongoing outdoor instruction structure for funding.

G. Miller: We have seen programs come forward to attract students, but what will they do 
when they leave?  Thank you for doing to workforce demand analysis.  
1. Elson: Students will be ready to sit for a park ranger exam.  In recreation 
industry, students can choose to focus on water-based activities or land-based 
activities, mountaineering companies, international, seasonal.  Outward Bound, 
National Outdoor Leadership School growing.  Outdoor leaders use outdoor 
medium to help people arrive at different lessons they need to learn for 
themselves, there is therapy involved.  Elson read some of the job titles off the list 
from Page 12 in the larger document.

H. Mills: We could grow into the therapeutic wilderness avenue, or the ecotourism 
avenue.  We can’t do it all now, so we settled on outdoor recreation leadership skills with 
the hopes that it could grow into the other options.

I. Maxwell: We commend you for integrating interdisciplinarity.  In terms of future areas to 
explore, consider serving multicultural populations and outdoor activities are held on 
lands considered by indigenous people to be sacred.  The students need to know how to 
interface with those communities.  They could take courses from Native American 
Studies and Soc/Anth.
J. Hilligoss: This could be a pipeline into the grad program in environmental education.  

K. Yates: 8 new courses proposed, so what is being given up?  
1. Mills: Sections of low-enrollment courses have been cancelled.  We have 
requested 2 people be moved from instructor track to professional track, so we 
absorb 18 more credits of teaching.

L. McNeill: Military science courses utilized?  
1. Mills: Yes, especially the land navigation orienteering class.  As part of the 
restructure, they have joined our department, so we’re talking about changing the 
name to Health, PE, and Leadership.  

M. Rubenson: The courses in the major are mostly activity, but not in gerontology or 
psychology to give people the skills to deal with people who are older.  
1. Mills: We couldn’t cover it all right off the bat.  We put out the word to other 
departments about what would be feasible.  
2. Potter: The interest in the therapeutic line has yet to be developed.  
Recreational employment is the track that has been most developed.  
3. Ayers: We thought they could minor in psychology or CCJ.

N. Potter: Georgia College and State University has a program like this.  The Bend 
connection will be important, and they have positioned how this program contrasts.  The 
cost issue is what they have eliminated in order to be able to do this.  That must be 
articulated for Provost Council.

X. University Studies (Discussion Item) Courses to Approve from Mada Morgan

A. We have six more courses in the pipeline, so they will be added over the next week to 
be included in the 5/21 vote.

B. This is the first year we have looked at the explorations courses.

C. For integration courses, we currently have a nice balance

1. 30 H

2. 31 I

3. 31 J
D. For explorations courses, we wish we had double this:
1. 30 E

2. 26 F

3. 28 G

E. The courses that came to us this year are exceptional.  We were rigorous in looking at 
how the courses are meeting the goals and proficencies 

XI. Curriculum Committee (Discussion Item) New Courses and Catalog Changes from Mary Jane Cedar face

A. The Curriculum Committee has approved three pages of courses.  May 11 is the final 
deadline to accept changes to the catalog due to the university restructuring.

B. DeNeui: is there a reason why the OAL courses are all 3 credits?

1. McNeill: HPE tends to have courses at 3 credits.

XII. Grievance Procedures By-Law Changes (Discussion Item) from Kemble Yates

A. The Constitution requires the 7.3, 7.4, and 7.5 changes to be submitted to the faculty

 in writing for a minimum of 7 college days, so we cannot vote on it today.  
B. So this is unchanged with the exception of added sections on protection against 
retaliation 7.3F and 7.4G that identify OAR language which supports our policies and 
procedures.

C. SOU OARs reference 7.3, 7.4, and 7.5 so numbering changes proposed might have 
implications.
XIII. AOF Report from Kemble Yates

A. Yates, Pleva, and DeNeui went to Salem 10 days ago and met with Southern Oregon 
legislators and Yates testified before the Ways and Means subcommittee.  The Governor
 put forth a higher-ed friendly budget, but the co-chairs of the Joint Ways and Means 
Committee have put forth a counter budget that takes money away from higher ed and 
gives it to K-12.  Legislators said there is a lot of concern about the co-chairs’ budget, so 
hopefully the co-chairs will relent and put some money back in for higher ed.  Higher ed 
put on a good show at the education subcommittee to send the message not to forget 
about education beyond K-12.  
1. McNeill: Were they seeing it as an extra funding source?  
2. Yates: Co-chairs were using this as a gambit to raise the corporate minimum 
tax.  Now people are realizing they can’t give K-12 everything they want to give 
them and might bring some of the funds back to us.

XIV. Associate Dean of Arts and Sciences process from Acting Dean Josie Wilson

A. Thanks to the many people who have/will participated in the creation of the College of 
Arts and Sciences.

B. There is no process in the Bylaws for selecting an associate dean, so the CAS 
transition group agreed to follow the spirit of the Bylaws in our approach.  
C. The Acting Dean will make the decision and recommendation to the Provost and 
President with strong input from the faculty.  
D. Josie has put together a search committee, pending HR approval: Dan Rubenson, 
Laura Jones, Longshore, Jody Waters, Hala Schepman, Pam D’Alluria.  
E. It is important to do an internal search.  
1. The position description has been approved by the President and Provost.  
2. It will be sent through the queue for signatures, and the search committee will put out all-faculty announcement requesting nominations by the end of this week.  3. Nominations will be due by 18th or 21st of May.  
4. If someone is nominated, the search committee will contact her or him to ask for a letter of interest, CV, qualifications.  
5. Then there will be an opportunity to request input from the community on the strengths and weaknesses of the candidates.  
6. Interviews by search committee and Acting Dean.  
7. Committee will give recommendations, Josie will forward her selection of successful candidate to the President and Provost by finals week.

8. Bylaws say then an advisory vote of faculty to confirm the selection… but the 
question is, do we need to do that?  
a. Pleva: Ballot where people could affirm choice or write in someone else 
(clarify that this is an advisory vote, not an election).

b. Yates: Good to have advisory vote to see the confidence by the faculty in 
the person you select.

F. Stillman: Is the search internal to institution or to the college?  
1. Josie Wilson: Usually the Provost would meet with faculty of the school and 
then make a decision.  We could open it up to everybody, since there are people 
in different schools and administrative roles who would be interested in the 
position.  
a. DeHay: It depends on the job description.  
b. Wilson: 30% of the position is working with the Administrative Assistant 
on budgetary issues and oversight.  Also doing a lot of the day-to-day work 
so that instead of the Acting Dean looking at a student transcript to 
determine a synthesis course, the Associate Dean could do that.  There is a 
concern by faculty that there is another layer of administration between 
faculty and Dean – the Associate Dean must not be a hurdle, but do the day 
to day work so the Dean is actually more available to reach out to people.

G. Miller: full time position effective July 1?  If so, would a department have the ability 
to hire someone to replace them?  
1. Josie Wilson: That hasn’t gotten Earl’s signature, there is still more to talk about 
there but this is really important.  
2. Earl Potter: It’s really important.  We have difficulties when we allow a 
department to hire somebody to replace a person whose intent is eventually to 
return to the faculty – we are left without enough money to send them back to the 
department where they came from.  

3. Yates: If they don’t have retreat rights, they won’t have incentive to apply.  4. Potter: They’re tenured so they have retreat rights, we just have to figure out how to pay for it.  Would we hire a temporary person to replace them, or a tenure-track person?

H. Yates: Is part of the description that it would be a 3-year appointment (at the pleasure 
of the Dean)?  
1. Josie Wilson: It would be a 2-year position but a 1-year contract.  As we ramp 
up to hire the Dean, we can discuss at that time if the Associate Dean should hang 
on for one more year to help the Dean get planted.  We have to try it out and see 
what works.  
2. Yates: With all the leadership change going on at SOU, if a person were not 
barred from serving 3 years, that would be great for continuity.

I. DeNeui: At what point does the faculty at large chime in on candidates?  
1. Josie Wilson: The search committee will make sure nominees agree to be on 
the list.  Then we publish a list, soliciting comments to be sent to the search 
committee.  

J. Miller: Have we discussed if this person is in a 2-3 year term, what does this do to their 
AP:SOU membership?  
1. Josie Wilson: Not a member of AP:SOU while they are Associate Dean, but if 
they return to the faculty afterwards, then they would be back in AP:SOU.
XV. Adjournment

A. Sandra Holstein moved and Matt Stillman seconded the motion to adjourn.
Submitted by

Alena Amato Ruggerio

06-07 Faculty Senate Secretary

Alena and Greg:

I'd just like to add to the file, if it is appropriate, a footnote of clarification of a small discussion that didn't get recorded in the minutes but may have been confusing to Senators at the last meeting.  In response to my question about whether new OUS requirements meant that we now must go upstate in order to get future or new configurations of area studies graduate majors approved, Earl seemed to refer to my department's current graduate program as "Spanish".  Earl mentioned that "Spanish" would be required to follow suit with the Theater Department (and have an outside program review and go up to Salem for approval as a stand-alone master's degree).    However, I think he was referring to the Summer Language Institute for Foreign Language Teachers (SLI), which, as he suggested, was launched under the area studies umbrella, but is really a full-fledged professional track master's degree, thoroughly interdisciplinary in its over-all nature.

The SLI is a foreign language department program, approved two years ago by the Graduate Council and the Senate and is just getting underway now, with notable success and still with full strategic initiative backing.  It was begun and re-funded and has moved forward, after a bad start last summer, with necessary strategic initiative funds graciously provided by the Provost's office.  The SLI was actively designed and actively sponsored over at least a three year period--longer in the planning-- primarily by Dan Morris working with local teachers in the Southern Oregon Foreign Language Association (SOFLA) advisory group and a committee of SOU professors of French, German, and Spanish interested in teaching methods.  The SLI was designed to become a self-support professional development program for teachers of Spanish, French, and German and, like the American Band College master's degree, the theatre master's program, EE, and the MBA, is practical and highly entrepreneurial.  Significant research for a financial plan was undertaken in the planning stages of the SLI.  

I believe, as Earl further seemed to suggest, that the SLI and its fraternal pedagogy-focused programs at SOU were thought of by some as area studies degrees because that was the only category of graduate work that the OUS Board seemed to leave open to pedagogical focuses in disciplines that are traditionally thought of as “academic” rather than “professional track” disciplines.  

To further clarify, though the first group of participants to be served by the SLI will be Spanish teachers, the plan has always been to expand the program under its own steam and immediately to French and then to German teachers.   SLI's first paid "director" worked closely with Dan Morris, a French professor; she was an SOU German adjunct instructor, who served as "director" about a year and recently resigned to take another job.  She was replaced with a local high school Spanish teacher, who has recently been joined by a new co-director, this time an SOU Spanish professor, who, still working closely with Dan, will help launch the Spanish section of the program in its proposed permanent home in Guanajuato.  However, the program will probably only infrequently be taught on the SOU campus for any of the languages it serves.  And it will use high profile educators from across the nation (world?), making very minimal use of SOU faculty.  

For the Senators who may be interested, SLI is not actually a Spanish program, but is a Foreign Language program and has been principally under Dan Morris's direction.

Priscilla Hunter
